TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MAY 10th, 2007 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, May 10th, 2007.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and requested a moment of silence to reflect on our troops still in harm’s way.

Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader – present




Joyce Hadden – present




Dennis Pryzgoda – absent



Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Bldg. Insp. Don Smith and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS # 5 of 2007 AND #5 PLANNING ESCROW 5/10/07: The May 2007 Abstract of Claims and the May 2007 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 17850-17888 in the amount of $36,421.78; Highway Fund, check numbers 17889-17908 in the amount of $$24,385.36; Street Lighting: check #17909 in the amount of $468.82; & CD Grant, check numbers 17910-17911 in the amount of $359.67.  Grand total of Abstract #5 of 2007: $61,635.63. Planning Board Escrow, check numbers 511 – 515 in the total amount of $6,200.00. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the April 12th, 2007 meeting were approved with the correction noted by the Town Clerk – to delete the word “not” on page 3, line 24, Hans Perukel’s statement – on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern reported that the recent ZBA meeting had two applications: one for a small shed on the Dalton property, and one for Blauner who was planning on tearing down a barn and building a similar sized but taller one.  Both of these applications will be the subject of public hearings in June.  Public hearings were held and approvals granted for the McCarthy property on Bockmill and for the Luke property on Carpenter Hill.  The Armstrong variance application for a 10 ft. fence was withdrawn.  Waterlands was given approval for a setback variance at a special meeting that was held the end of April.  The School Board would be expecting a report on the status of the Cold Spring School by the fall, and another meeting will be held on 6/4 at Cold Spring.  The sports building will be reviewed at the end of the month, and there will be a cyberspace awareness night with the NYS Troopers.  The School Board vote will be held on May 15th, with a projected tax increase of 9.56% for Stanford. 

Councilman Cadwallader stated that not much was going on with the CAC.  The recent flood damage on Salt Point Turnpike was severe, and the roadside cleanup was successful.  The Whitlock property was also inspected.


Councilwoman Hadden had been unable to go to the recent Planning Board meeting but covered items from the Minutes: two public hearings were scheduled – one for Knapp’s accessory apartment, and one for Luke, which was rescheduled.  Waterlands had documents reviewed by the Planning Board attorney, the consultant, D.C. Water Authority, the Building Inspector, the Highway Superintendent and the Fire Chief.  A neighbor was concerned with storm run-off, and that was being addressed.  Conditional final approval was granted.  RPG site plan for a special use permit was discussed with planner Neil Wilson and consultant David Clouser.  NYS DOT will have control over the Rt. 82 access.  The Ricochet subdivision was asked to show other building envelopes for future changes.


Supervisor Tetor stated that the Northern Dutchess Alliance discussed critiques of the north/south corridors in the County, especially Rt. 9.  He is hoping the future discussions will include Rt. 82 and county roads.  The Wappingers Creek Intermunicipal 
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Council discussed helping towns that suffered flood damage.  The D.C. Supervisors and Mayors met last week, and discussed flood damage, and D.C. Soil & Water has been 
given lead agency status for stream repairs.  The DEC has allowed the Army Corp of Engineers to check the creeks.  An April 25th meeting on emergency response was held in Amenia, with 5 towns and 2 villages looking into having a 24/7 professional ambulance service available, and also had met the new County director of Emergency Response, John Murphy.       
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one was heard at this time.
OLD BUSINESS:
1. LOW INCOME DISABLED REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTION: Assessor Steve Gotovich was requesting that the Town Board enact a local law to grant an exemption for disabled residents that meet income qualifications that would match the ones for the Pine Plains School district.  Atty. Bogle will put this proposed exemption in local law format for the June meeting.  It was mentioned that this exemption would have very little impact as there might only be one or two residents that qualify. 
2. HIGHWAY: Jim Myers stated that they are catching up with the storm damage, and that the new tractor would be in by the end of the month.
3. OTHER: The Building Inspector stated that the new NYS Building Codes will be going into effect in July, and he will be attending meetings in Rochester.


Councilwoman Stern stated that she had gotten another complaint regarding lights at night.  Supervisor Tetor stated that he would get the names from her and see what he could do, and discuss a possible zoning change.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF DENIS MURPHY: The April 13th, 2007 resignation of Denis Murphy, part-time Recreation maintenance and Town Hall handyman was accepted with regret on a motion made by Dave Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

2. APPOINT TWO RECREATION/MAINTENANCE POSITIONS: The two summer maintenance positions were filled on the following motions: David Tetor made a motion to appoint Marshall Beneway to the primary position at $12.00 per hour (retroactive to 5/7/07), seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  The secondary position was filled by the appointment of Ryan Bailey at $10.00 per hour to start 5/14/07 on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
3. BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW TRAINING AND NEW REQUIREMENTS: Supervisor Tetor stated that one member of the Grievance Board, Mark Zeyher, was due to attend school.  Mr. Zeyher was notified and would be attending.  In addition, all of the Grievance Board members were notified of the new disclosure requirements from the NYSORPS.
4. PROCLAMATION: MAY AS LYME DISEASE MONTH: The following proclamation was read by Supervisor Tetor:
PROCLAMATION

MAY IS LYME DISEASE AWARENESS MONTH

WHEREAS, residents of the Town of Stanford enjoy our open space and wooded areas in the Town, and

WHEREAS, this open space and wooded areas are used by many for recreation, and 
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WHEREAS, this open space and wooded areas provide excellent wildlife habitat which in turn provides prime habitat for ticks, and

WHEREAS, deer ticks carry Lyme disease and many other tick-borne illnesses which have inflicted over 17,000 residents in Dutchess County with several in the Town of Stanford, and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that May 2007 be declared as Lyme Disease Awareness month in the Town of Stanford, so that our residents may become more knowledgeable of the causes and effects of Lyme Disease.  Dutchess County has scheduled several events: a website, www.stopticks.org, a video lending library and many other efforts to educate and alert residents about Lyme Disease.

Motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Approved by the Town of Stanford Town Board, May 10th, 2007.
5. RISK RETENTION TRANSFER: The following motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to move $10,560.78 from the Risk Retention Account (#3806573) to the General Fund account (#3900018) to cover expenses incurred for litigation in the first quarter of 2007.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

6. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:  
TOWN OF STANFORD

2007 GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

# 7 of 2007
Motion made by: Joyce Hadden
Seconded by: Virginia Stern
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2007 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2007 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   INCREASE

         DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40 - Consultants
	$ 2,578.25
	

	00-01-1355-20 – Assessor’s equipment
	$ 49.96
	

	00-01-1355-40 – Assessor’s contractual
	
	$ 49.96

	00-01-1410-20 – Town Clerk’s equipment
	$ 34.47
	

	00-01-1410-40 – Town Clerk’s contractual
	
	$ 34.47

	00-01-1420-42 – Attorney/Litigation
	$ 10,560.78
	

	00-01-1990-40 - Contingency
	
	$ 2,578.25

	00-04-5010-20 – Highway Supt.- equip.
	$ 175.95
	

	00-04-5010-40 – Highway Supt.-contractual
	
	$ 175.95

	00-06-7140-40 – Playgrounds/Rec.-cont. exp.
	$ 1,670.51
	

	00-07-8010-41 – Cell tower
	$ 3,559.92
	


TOTAL:   $ 18,629.84
           $ 2,838.63
REVENUES
	00-2113 - Cell tower transfer 
	$ 3,559.92

	00-2089 – SPARC account 
	$ 1,670.51                      (Account now closed)

	0005031 – Interfund Transfer
	$ 10,560.78


 TOTAL:  $ 15,791.21
Roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Resolution # 7 of 2007 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present.
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7. TAPING OF TOWN BOARD MEETINGS: Discussion continued regarding the matter of taping the Town Board meetings.  Councilwoman Stern had submitted to the Board an 
estimate of costs associated with this, amounting to $85.46, which would cover costs for the DVDs and mailing them to Cablevision.  The equipment would be “on loan” to the Town but the Board requested that she submit the dollar value of the equipment so that it would be covered under the Town’s insurance policy.  Mrs. Stern said that the volunteers who would run the taping equipment would be Mark Stern, Jan Weido and Andy Lawson.  This proposed budget would run through the end of 2007, and the Board rounded out the amount to $100.00 and will create a new budget line under the Town Board’s budget.  This new budgeted amount was the subject of following resolution:
TOWN OF STANFORD
2007 GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

# 8 of 2007   

Account




Increase

        Decrease

00-01-1990-40 - Contingency                                                 
                                      $   100.00

00-01-1010-41
 - Town Board (new line)

            $ 100.00
__________________  






TOTAL:
$ 100.00

        $  100.00

Motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Discussion followed that the “access user application” must be completed to reserve a time slot for airing the taped meetings – first choice: Sundays 12:30PM – 2:30PM; second choice: 9-11 AM during the week – on Cablevision Channel 21.  Also discussed was the Town of Clinton’s resolution regarding their taped meetings, as well as rules for the audience to follow that will be posted and copies made available, pending Attorney Bogle’s review.  
8. CABLEVISION CONTRACT: Nothing new to report on the Cablevision contract.  The Town is till under the old contract until a new one is completed.
9. FLOOD UPDATE: Supervisor Tetor reported that Dutchess County Soil & Water has been given “lead agency” status through the County’s Emergency Response Plan.  It had been suggested that the Town’s emergency plans include provisions for major floods and snowstorms.  Dennis Smith would be calling for a meeting of the Town’s Fire Safety Commission to critique the responses to the last storm and “tweak” their mitigation plans.
10. RETIREMENT BENEFITS FOR JEFFREY CAMBURN: The following resolution was offered to assist longtime Highway Dept. member Jeff Camburn in his plans for retirement as a Tier 1 member of the NYS Retirement System.  Mention was made that it will carry a one-time charge of $437.00.

Town of Stanford

Resolution #9 of 2007

A resolution providing a 1/60th Pension under a Non-Contributory Plan, Section 75c; a Non-Contributory Plan with Guaranteed Benefits under Section 75-e; a Career Retirement Plan under Section 75-g; and a New Career Retirement Plan under Section 75-1

At a meeting of the Town of Stanford Town Board of the Town of Stanford held at Stanfordville, New York, on May 10th, 2007, David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, offered the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED: that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford does hereby elect to provide the additional pension benefits of Section 75-c; Section 75-e; Section 75-g and Section 75-I of the Retirement and Social Security Law, as presently or hereafter amended.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: that the effective date of such shall be the 1st day of June, 2007:”

STATE OF NEW YORK,)




      ) SS:

COUNTY OF Dutchess    )

I, Ritamary Bell, Clerk of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford of the State of New York, do hereby certify that I have compared the foregoing with the original resolution passed by such Town Board, Town of Stanford at a legally convened meeting 
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held on the 10th day of May, 2007 on file as part of the minutes of such meeting, and that same is a true copy thereof and the whole of such original.  I further certify that the full 

Town Board consists of five members, and that four of such members were present at such meeting and that four of such members voted in favor the above resolution.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

Set my hand and the seal of the

Town of Stanford

On this 10th day of May, 2007                                  Ritamary Bell

11. SPARC PARK CLEANING / STAINING: - AWARD WORK TO SECOND LOWEST BIDDER: The proposal awarded to JPH Painting, Inc., dba Millennium Painting, for cleaning and staining of SPARC Park at the April 12th, 2007 Town Board meeting was discussed.  The company had been contacted but had not replied.  The Board agreed that this work award would be now given to the second lowest bidder, Valley Deck & Painting, in the amount of $3,175.00.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to award this project to Valley Deck.  Mention was made that the sides of the pavilion and other minor areas could be cleaned and sealed as well.  Recreation has money in their budget to complete these minor items.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

12. CHURCH LANE CULVERT PROJECT: The CDBG funded project to replace the Church Lane Culvert would have a bid opening on Tuesday, May 15th.  It was suggested that a Special Meeting might need to be held to award this bid so that work can proceed within the specified timeframe.  Supervisor Tetor will speak with the engineer regarding this matter.

13. HIGHWAY: Highway Supt. Myers mentioned that he and the Highway Dept. secretary would be attending a meeting for FEMA / SEMA flood damage from the April heavy rains; that the new tractor with boom mower should be delivered by the end of May; and he sat in on some of the Rec. maintenance interviews. 
9. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern submitted the petitions that the Board members had requested regarding signatures obtained from residents wanting the Town Board meetings televised.

Dave Tetor had given a copy of a letter of resignation received from Councilman Dennis Pryzgoda after the Monday night workshop to the Town Board members.  A motion to accept Mr. Pryzgoda’s resignation with regret was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  A replacement for Mr. Pryzgoda will be discussed at the June meeting.

Councilwoman Hadden and Supervisor Tetor had met with planner Neil Wilson.  It was recommended that another six-month moratorium by local law be prepared by Attorney Bogle and forwarded to Dutchess County Planning for their review.  Mention was made that this moratorium extension might not be needed, but the Board agreed that a Public Hearing should be scheduled for Thursday, June 14th, 2007 at 7:30 PM.  Councilwoman Stern asked if there would be another ‘All Boards’ meeting with planner Neil Wilson, and Mr. Tetor responded, yes – at some point.  


Mrs. Stern also asked that the Town sign at the foot of the hill be changed more frequently to keep residents updated on upcoming meetings.  The Clerk will ask the Town Hall janitor to update as soon as he can.  Mrs. Stern also asked about an “absenteeism” policy for those serving on various boards.  Dave Tetor replied that volunteer board members is one thing, but elected board members are different. The Town Board could look into having objectives for volunteers’ attendance.


Supervisor Tetor also reported that the new Recreation brochure was available.       

A motion was made at 8:55 PM by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the regular session of the meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
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A motion was made at 9:16 PM to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried 
with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.


A motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:17 PM was made on the motion of Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk

